TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN


APPROVED DRAFT MINUTES TOWNSHIP BOARD MEETING
OCTOBER 15, 2013
COMMUNITY SERVICE BUILDING
TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

Present:  Schultz, Goossen, Amos and Windiate
Absent:  Martel (Personal Emergency)
Others:  Briggs
Audience:  54 +/-

1.  Due to the absence of Supervisor Martel, the meeting was conducted by the Clerk.  The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM followed by the pledge to the flag.
2. Minutes:  Motion by Schultz to approve the Minutes of September 17, 2013 with one spelling correction was seconded and passed 4-0.  In item 8. C, 3rd line from the end, change “approved” to “approve”.
3. Correspondence/Announcements:  There were none.
4. Agenda Content:  The Motion by Goossen to approve with one addition was seconded and passed 4-0.  Add item 8 B. 2.  Recommendation to hire Joshua Vey as Fire Fighter.
5. Citizen Commentary:  There was none.
6. Consent Agenda:  Motion by Schultz to approve was seconded and passed 4-0.
7. Informational Items:  Goossen reported the Planning Commission is working on the Agriculture District of the Zoning Ordinance but currently nothing has been finalized.
8. Items for Discussion:
A.  Public Hearing and Board Deliberations to consider the recommendation of the Planning Commission regarding the Planned Unit Development (PUD) for the A-Ga-Ming Golf Resort.  The Public Hearing was opened at 7:10 PM.  The Clerk began by reading into the record 19 letters received by either email or USPS regarding this issue, including letters received from Ron & Jayne Harworth, Jim & Inez Frye, Brien & Beverly Ralston, Herb & Joan Heger, Ruth Ann Jorgensen, Charles & Lourdes McIntosh, Larry Nienhouse, Jack Palazzolo, Dave & Lyn Rowlee, Sharon & Don Philion, Tom & Carolyn Strohm, Louis Zimostrad, Phil & Pam Briggs, Tom Alexander and Mary Cameron, John & Pat Howlett, Jack & Linda Seitz, Michael Bailey and Thomas Welch.  Virginia Mouch read her own letter from the audience then submitted it to the Clerk.  Two letters submitted by Greg Guggemos were not read into the record (at his request) as each Board member had already received them via email.  With the exception of the letter from Mouch, all were in support of A-Ga-Ming, requesting the Board grant the PUD.

The clerk then went through the comment cards, allowing each resident to address the Board, starting with Tom Strohm, who wrote his questions. 1.  Have the PC members that voted for rezoning explain why they supported it. 2.  Have those who opposed rezoning explain why they do not support rezoning. 3.  How many different complaints for noise due to public events have been lodged at the township?   Maryanne Jorgensen, PC member, explained she voted in support because she felt that given enough time, AGM could do what was asked. Jim Walworth, PC Chair, did not support the rezone.  He felt there was insufficient evidence that sound would be effectively controlled.  Also, this is an on-going police issue and would not be easily enforced.  David Visser does not have a problem with noise.  A small price to pay for the economic benefit;  Jim Tollefson is in favor, AGM is doing a good job controlling noise; Bill Briggs, the resident, does not remember hearing weddings in the last two years, they’ve fixed it.  Consider the economics of having this business; Randy Odom said noise has never been an issue, good to allow it to continue; James Stanhope feels residents of AGM will police it. If it gets too loud they will complain; Nick Hein feels this is crazy, urges the Board to allow the use; Diana Hein stated AGM was asked to manage noise and they’ve done it; Virginia Mouch read her statement asking the Board to deny this rezoning; Bob Spencer stated this is a Land Use issue.  The Board needs to balance interests of AGM with N. W. Torch Lake Dr. owners.  One option, a conditional rezoning with enforceable conditions; Lee Scott stated this is not about trying to stop AGM but rather finding a conditional way to allow the activity; Terry Wooten stated the first receptions were a mess, really noisy.  It’s gotten better and better and better (except two nights this summer); Tom Stillings is in favor of approval; Randy Bishop asks Board to approve this tonight and put an end to it; Brent Sherman asked why can’t we carve out an area for the weddings and leave the rest alone; Tom Strohm asked how many complaints have been received?  Step up to the plate and address this issue; Joann Mayer thinks the weddings sound profitable, if so, why can’t they build a structure?  Tim Peterson had his problems with the PC.  They made a mistake.  This is a mistake too.  Give it to them and get it over with.  Jack Palazzolo stated if there is a problem with making it a PUD maybe it should stay a PRD with provisions for weddings.  Allowing the weddings to continue will allow them to make money which would allow them to build the building.  Besides, the noise hasn’t been that bad.

Mike Brown thanked everyone for their support tonight and stated that when Bill Briggs ruled that weddings were an illegal use in a PRD, AGM challenged that.  The PRD states that all commercial activities and accessory uses of a golf course are allowed.  However, ZBA supported Briggs decision.  AGM decided to work with the PC to put together a plan allowing those activities, with township control. If the ZBA decision had gone the other way, we wouldn’t have been in this situation.  AGM would love to have a building, even have architectural plans for one, but that takes money.  He feels it boils down to whether it is a permitted use or not. They have offered to spend $10,000 on a speaker system, but PC said no, not good enough.  Guggemos directed the Board to look at exhibit E, regarding the sound system.  Its part of the application, we’ve said we will do it, we will do it.  Currently there is a berm on the west side of the tent and a proposal to add a berm to the N.E. corner, where the DJ is located.  The engineering firm stated the berm would do nothing for sound abatement.  If you want a berm, we’ll put in a berm, but why do something that’s not going to contribute to noise abatement.  The ordinance states the sound needs to be managed.  They feel they have managed it.  With no further public comment, the Hearing was closed at 9:00 PM and a 10 minute recess was taken.

Meeting reconvened at 9:13.  Board discussion began with Amos, stating this was a good meeting, very civil.  The people here tonight are saying it’s not a noise issue.  Amos does not have a problem with it and would like to find a way to take care of it, but we both have to work together.  Goossen stated he does not want to damage the business and would like to see some type of conditional approval.  He would like to see language that states AGM would abide by a Noise Ordinance as the PC develops one.  Windiate said the responsibility of the Board is to protect the health, safety and welfare of the citizens.  That means all citizens, not just the ones that complain.  It will be hard to please all the people.  We need reasonable conditions that prevent unreasonable interference with the use and enjoyment of private property.  AGM has a list of things they are doing, or are willing to do, to control noise.  She would also be in favor of a conditional approval, not just with AGM’s suggestions, but with what the Board can add to the list that can be monitored or enforced.  She is not implying that the PC has not done their job.  She believes in our PC, but is asking what else can we add?  Schultz agreed with what she heard from the other Board members and compliments AGM on how far they have come.  We don’t want to lose that asset.  

Windiate feels without the supervisor present, it would not be fair to vote on this issue tonight.  Schultz feels we should do what we came here to do and she proceeded to make a Motion we send it back to the Planning Commission for further consideration regarding the noise issue.  Schultz withheld her Motion to allow Guggemos to address the Board as part of the Public Hearing before the Board makes a decision. 

He feels that if we are going to send it back to the PC we need to do so with instructions.  With the PC’s position that sound cannot leave the property lines or that private events with music are not a permitted use, there is nothing else AGM can do.  As stated in their application, even if the Board approves the PUD, AGM would not accept that until the ZBA rules that private events with music are a permitted use.  One possible solution that Guggemos suggested to Millar is that AGM can, through an agreement, stay a PRD and impose all the conditions proposed in their application.  They could, as a contract in selment of litigation, reverse the ZBA decision and keep it a PRD.

With the Motion by Schultz withdrawn, Goossen’s Motion that we keep this at Board level, convene with the township attorney and explore our options as we heard here tonight was seconded and approved 4-0 roll call vote.
B. 1. Motion by Windiate to approve the recommendation of the EMS director to hire Abbey Matuszak, as EMT basic, pending back ground check, etc. was seconded by Goossen.  During discussion Schultz questioned Abbey’s intentions to obtain additional experience with basic care.  The reply was that by being the lead EMT in our unit she would be able to utilize her skills and develop her proficiency as an EMS leader.  Goossen asked the effect on the budget, and it was explained that she would be a replacement for another EMT no longer working for us.   The motion passed 4-0.
2.  Motion by Schultz to hire Joshua Vey as probationary Firefighter, pending background check, stating that he will take courses through the department and be paid according to the township pay schedule was seconded and passed 4-0.
             C.   Fair Labor Standards:  Discussion of this item was postponed, pending legal input from attorney.
             D.  E-Mail Policy:  Review the Policy for discussion next month.
9.   Citizen Commentary:  1. Bob Spencer commented that over the last 4 years the Planning Commission developed and submitted at least two Noise Ordinances for Board review. The word that got back there wasn’t any interested in acting on those ordinances. 2. Todd Millar spoke regarding the civil infraction hearing against AGM Thursday morning.  He is recommending a closed session to discuss our options.  The Motion by Windiate that the Board and Zoning Administrator Briggs move to closed session at 10:10 pm, to consult with attorney regarding pending litigation was seconded and passed 4-0 roll call vote. The closed session ended at 10:27 pm.  The Motion by Windiate to ask the township attorney to withdraw the two municipal/civil infraction citations against AGM was seconded and passed 4-0 roll call vote.  Mr. Millar will take care of necessary notifications.
10.   Board Commentary:  Schultz would like to see the township continue moving forward on our fact-finding negotiations with Elk Rapids and Milton townships regarding ALS combined services for the three townships.  She would prefer we wait on our LALS meeting until we have more info on above.  She also took time to compliment Kurt Koerber on his first Ordinance Enforcement Officer (OEO) report.  Nicely done.
11.  Adjournment:  With no further business the meeting adjourned at 10:45 PM.

Kathy S. Windiate
Township Clerk
